Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, June 25, 2018
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on June 25, 2018.  Present at the meeting were:  Ricky Morin, Adam Degree, George Sheldrick, Jason Benjamin, Tasha Wallis (LCPC), Christopher Kilburn and Tracey Morin.

1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:10PM. 

To accommodate those present, the Selectboard moved to:

6.
LCPC – Tasha Wallis:  Tasha was performing her annual visit with communities to see what issues towns were dealing with and to find out if LCPC could assist in any way:  Topics discussed included:  
1.
G1 Holdings Restoration monies and the State of Vermont’s proposed plan on how to spend those monies:

· Once the report is released, LCPC will plan to participate in the public comment meeting.  They have supported Eden’s suggestion of which sites are priority and how helping with those sites frees up monies to address less priority areas on a quicker time table.
· Concern of selection process, two proposed sites are on same stream but State only plans to support one with these monies.  
· Keren Ferrari, Eden’s LCPC Representative is also planning to attend and participate in the discussion.

2.
Energy Planning: 
· Eden Planning (EPC) included a well written chapter in its updated plan, it would not take much to further that into an Enhanced Energy Plan.

· Currently there is strong opposition from utilities that the grid cannot handle anymore renewable energy – include this in our plan.

· Designating areas on maps can be supported with wording “if property owners wish”; this way Eden is not saying it must go there, only that it is a favorable location if the property owner wishes to proceed.

· Language to deal with decommissioning of any renewable energy projects in Eden and concern that energy generated does not stay in Vermont can be added as well.  The plan can be designed to meet the criteria the town is comfortable with.

· LCPC’s regional energy plan already supports “no wind development” and identifies “significant ridgelines”.  LCPC is willing to work with EPC if the Selectboard directs them to pursue this.  The plan can be written to protect and describe what Eden wants in its community.  The Selectboard will have EPC discuss this and return to them if it wishes to proceed.
3.
New MRGP requirements:  Ricky expressed concern that these new laws were put in place prior to having all the answers; that the additional costs to small towns are taxing budgets as towns have limited resources – they can only do so much with the time and funds available. 

8. Dog Officer Update:  

a. Shannon & Christopher Kilburn:  Chris Kilburn spoke to the Selectboard about concerns over Dog Officer, Jason Benjamin.  Chris explained that he has filed complaints with previous Dog Officers about Jason’s dog being at his place of work multiple times and causing damage to his vehicles.  Chris’s concern is that the town has placed someone in charge who does not follow the dog ordinance.  As there is continued discord between Chris and Jason, the Selectboard advised Chris to contact the Constables, Rachel Garfield or James Mack if he had any other problems with dogs at his business or home.

3. Citizen Input:

a. Chris Kilburn asked and the Selectboard answered questions about the purchase of winter sand, gravel for resurfacing, grant work on East Hill Rd, spring sweeping, dog officers should not ask minors to sign any forms and if using personal vehicles should have to provide town with proof of insurance, highway staffing and the possibility of using GMTCC students for projects like brush cutting.  Both Chris and the Selectboard welcomed this opportunity to discuss these topics openly and wished more would take advantage of all open Selectboard meetings if they have questions.
b. Jason Benjamin:  Jason and the Selectboard had a lengthy discussion on topics from previous meetings that Jason felt he could provide assistance with:  the cost to pave sections of Eden roadways, a dog owner report with more information for the Dog Officers and concerns about Eden’s property valuations.  
Returning to the agenda:

2. Additions & Deletions:  


a.
Sign:  TA65 & TA60 for Emergency Grant Reimbursement:  George made the motion to sign the required forms for reimbursement for the Emergency Grant.  Approved and signed.  Tracey will hand deliver this paperwork to AOT, St. Albans office tomorrow.
b.
Request approval to pay:
i.
EYSC Order:  Since EYSC is operating with only three members and one of them is away on military training, only two members have signed their most recent order.  Ricky made the motion to approve paying the EYSC order.  George seconded the motion.  Approved and signed by the Selectboard.

ii.
YE bills with payroll on 6-28-18:  Candy would like approval to pay any bills prior to year end with payroll on Thursday, as has been the practice in previous years.  Adam made the motion to pay YE bills with payroll on 6-28-18.  Approved.  

c.
Copley Hospital – Animal Bite Report:  Information received of an animal bite was reviewed.  This was information only for the Selectboard as the dog had bitten its owner and had its rabies vaccination.
4.
Approve the Minutes of June 11, 2018:  Adam made the motion to approve the minutes of June 11, 2018 as written.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
5.
ECS – Nature Trail Agreement (Postponed until July 9th):  FYI
7.
Beach Update:  Bob was not present.  Tracey reported that all water testing has passed; Jordyn Wood is starting this week as lifeguard and we are still looking for a second lifeguard; Bob will have help with the bench installation this week. 
9.
Constable Update:  None at this time.
10.
Health Officer Update:  None at this time.  
11.
Road Commissioner’s Report:

a.
Update Knowles Flat Culvert #13-8:  Ricky reported that work will start tomorrow; diversion channel work will start on Wednesday; he is coordinating the rental of a large excavator; concrete contractor will commence work on July 9th.
b.
Update Knowles Flat Twin Culverts:  State of Vermont will have someone on site Wednesday to begin taking boring samples.  Highway will remove the earth berms to allow access for their equipment.
c.
Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:  Other work will include grading of roads and chloride application; Manosh is making winter sand; Better Back Road grant on Square Road.  George inquired how Eden wished to address the additional traffic on Ober Hill when the second culvert site on RT100C starts in late July.  Ricky will be placing the warning flags on speed limit signs.  Tracey will reach out to Brian Storey (Johnson Town Administrator) about getting the speed cart. 
12. Craig Kneeland – tree removal:  Correspondence from Craig indicates a split in the tree and Craig wishes it to be removed.  George questioned if it were safe for the Highway crew to do this job.  This will be checked and if not, someone will be hired to remove the tree.
13. Polow & Polow – two (2) tax collector deeds – signed:  This was information only for the Selectboard.
14.
Lamoille Fiber Utility – interest in exploring development of a fiber municipal utility:  As additional information had arrived today, this will be reviewed by all and discussed at the next meeting.

15.
Ratify Additions & Deletions from the June 11, 2018 meeting:
a.
Review of J Hutchins quote and discussion of possible paving projects.
b.
Discussion of ditch work at Julie Gates property on East Hill Rd, motion and approval to complete work at town’s earliest convenience.
c.
Review of notice from VT Public Service board on LCPC request for determination of energy compliance within its updated regional plan.
Adam made the motion to ratify the additions and deletions from the June 11, 2018 meeting as listed above in #15 (a-c).  George seconded the motion.  Approved.

16.
FYI:  Ingalls Mkt – letter of warning – sale of tobacco violation:  Information only for Selectboard.
17.
Any other business:  

a.
Special Selectboard Mtg – June 26, 2018 @6PM – meet with town attorney.  Reminder for Selectboard.

b.
Reschedule July 23rd Selectboard mtg to July 30th:  Tracey asked for this change due to her vacation plans.  Ricky made the motion to change the July 23rd meeting to July 30th.  Adam seconded the motion.  Approved.

18.
Sign orders (7):  Seven (7) orders were reviewed and signed.  
19.
Adjourn:  Adam made the motion to adjourn at 8:55PM.  George seconded the motion.  Approved.
Unapproved minutes. 
Tracey Morin

Town Administrative Assistant 
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